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Abstract 

Looking at spatial narratives of Dirty Dancing 
(1987), this research paper examines Baby’s 
(Jenifer Grey) transition into womanhood as she 
encounters issues of classism, objectification, 
and bodily autonomy. Analyzing up/down 
dichotomies introduced by Mary Ann Doane and 
Dan Babineau, this paper examines how these 
issues are reflected in the physical space of the 
camp’s outdoor stairway. This research paper 
performs a close visual analysis of the set, 
cinematography, performance, and costumes to 
show the connection between Baby’s maturation 
and the outdoor stairway. Ultimately, this 
research paper aims to answer the question: 
what do narratives of the stairway reveal about 
Baby’s maturation, and what is the significance of 
capturing this maturation in a liminal, outdoor 
space? 

The outdoor stairway is an important setting in 
Dirty Dancing (1987). It appears frequently 
throughout the film, sometimes in the 
background, sometimes as a central meeting 
place for the characters. Three important 
sequences occur on this stairway, documenting 
shifts in the plot and characters. Each sequence 
represents a spatial narrative of the stairway. The 
first introduces social up/down dichotomies and 
narratives of ascent to create a divide between 

classes. The second scene uses sexual narratives 
of the stairway to mark a transformation in Baby’s 
(Jennifer Grey) appearance and personality. The 
third represents narratives of descent as Baby 
faces the consequences of her actions. The film 
utilizes a change in cinematography, clothing, 
and performance to visually connect the spatial 
narratives of the outdoor stairway to Baby’s 
coming of age. As she changes, so do the 
aesthetics of the world. Some non-stairway 
scenes indicate that she has arrived at her new, 
mature self, but the person she is on the stairway 
is consistently shown as a girl in transition. These 
stairway scenes are important as they represent 
the liminality of girlhood through the literal 
liminal space of this transitional, unconfined, 
outdoor passageway. In analyzing these three 
sequences, this paper will investigate the 
connection between setting and self, and how 
these spatial narratives play a part in Baby’s 
maturation. Through this analysis, the paper will 
answer the question, what do narratives of the 
stairway reveal about Baby’s 
maturation/transformation, and what is the 
significance of capturing this maturation in a 
liminal, outdoor space? 

The stairway divides the residents of the 
family camp from the staff’s living quarters. Baby 
stumbles across the stairway during her first night 
at the camp. The mise-en-scene in this scene is 
distinctly different from what has been depicted 
in the last 13 minutes. Baby, who previously had 
a placid and bored reaction to her surroundings, 
looks curiously at this new setting. The 
cinematography mimics her new interest in the 
stairway. Most of the scenes before this moment 
were shot on a still, unmoving camera. The 
camera angle was straight, often matching the 
eyelines of the characters. Even establishing 
scenes of the car and the main building at the 
camp were shot from a still, low angle to capture 
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what the human eye would see. The 
cinematography begins to change as Baby 
encounters the stairway, marking its significance. 
The camera is no longer tethered to a human’s 
view. The camera freely moves from behind a 
tree to observe the staff house before panning to 
the stairway. Starting at the top of the stairway, 
the camera slowly tilts down until the action 
begins at the base of the stairs. The camera floats 
above the set, which is the first time the film uses 
this style of cinematography. In contrast to the 
noticeable cuts in previous scenes, this long shot 
takes its time unfolding the scenery. After all the 
action and new information that has been thrown 
at Baby, this slow, methodical tracking shot 
comes as a moment of peace.  

The scene also uses lighting to 
differentiate itself. So far, all the scenes have 
occurred in daylight, this is the first-time dark 
lighting is used. As a result, the lights on the 
stairway are illuminated and standout amongst 
the darkness, pulling attention to it. All these 
elements of mise-en-scene combine to show how 
important these stairs are. It almost seems 
dangerous and seductive as the lights and 
unbound cinematography beckon for the space 
to be traversed.  Despite the sign that reads 
“Staff Quarters No Guests Please,” Baby enters 
this space. She becomes an active agent in her 
story. Not forced to dance with Neil, or be in a 
magic show, Baby makes her own decision to 
enter the stairway and the staff’s space. This 
moment marks Baby’s point of no return as she 
becomes fully immersed in a new life and 
worldview. 

Cinematic staircases often represent 
up/down dichotomies. They act as a divide 
between two things, something at the top of the 
stairs and something at the bottom. In his thesis, 
“Stairways: A Formal and Thematic 
investigation,” Dan Babineau explores many 

different types of up/down dichotomies, 
categorizing each dichotomy as political, social, 
sexual, spiritual, and psychological (Babineau, 
2003). The most widely known up/down 
dichotomy is the social one, which is found in 
Dirty Dancing. This narrative refers to class as the 
wealthy can flourish above ground, while the 
working class must serve them from below 
ground. In these scenarios, the wealthy are 
literally and figuratively above the poor. 
Babineau explains that up/down dichotomies of 
staircases “represent hierarchical notions such as 
superiority of royalty over commoners [and] 
success over failures” (Babineau, 2003, pp.3). 
The divide between the working-class 
entertainment staff and the upper-class waiters 
and residents plays a significant role in this film. 
Characters like Neil (Lonny Price), Max (Jack 
Weston), and Robbie (Max Cantor), look down on 
lower income staff. While Baby seems different 
from her peers, her own prejudices interfere in 
her relationship with Johnny (Patrick Swayze). In 
his thesis on urban design, Neşe Taşke writes 
“the stairway has always been used to represent 
human aspirations; to demonstrate secular 
power and authority, prestige and status” (Tas ̧ke, 
2002, pp. 39). This point is taken one step further 
by Babineau, who believes that a character’s 
ascension of a stairway represents this aspiration 
and “symbolizes upward striving of the human 
race” (Babineau, 2003, pp. 14). Baby’s ascent of 
the stairway, her entanglement with it, represents 
her aspiration for a new ideology. Dirty Dancing 
subverts the common tropes of the social 
up/down spatial narrative. The lower-class staff 
are placed physically above the upper-class. 
Their “dirty dancing,” new ideas, and resistance 
to upper-class ideals are seen as superior and 
morally righteous. Baby’s time on the stairway 
indicates this sentiment. 
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Once at the top, Baby quickly becomes 
entangled with the lower-class, and her views 
start to reflect theirs. Later in the staff house, 
Baby decides to pay for Penny’s (Cynthia Rhodes) 
abortion and eventually gives her the money 
there as well. Despite taking place in the 1960s, 
none of the characters villainize Penny for her 
abortion, as the upper-class Dr. Houseman (Jerry 
Orbach) does later. Sex is not taboo among their 
group and is embraced through the nature of 
their dance. Makeup and revealing clothing act 
as outlets for women to display their comfort and 
desire. Babineau writes that films “include stairs 
as visual reminders of their characters’ progress, 
both socially and romantically” (32). The more 
time Baby spends going up the stairway, the 
more she reflects lower-class, progressive ideals. 
Baby is connected to both worlds, but her 
traversing of the stairs and the film’s specific 
relationship to up/down dichotomies urge her to 
transform as she climbs to the top. 

Notably, the first stairway scene cuts 
before Baby can enter up the stairway, as she has 
not yet been into the staff’s quarters, and 
therefore does not share their ideology. 
However, the next time she is depicted on the 
stairway she has already spent most of her time 
with Johnny and Penny. After deciding to take 
Penny’s place in a dance performance at a 
neighbouring hotel, Baby is shown practicing her 
dance moves on the stairway through a montage. 
In a short period of time, the film reveals how 
Baby changes and grows more comfortable in 
her skin. The first sequence in the montage 
shows her in the same position and outfit, cutting 
each time she messes up her dance. Despite it 
being summer, Baby is dressed in oversized 
buttoned up flannel with white capris. Her 
dancing is stiff and uncoordinated, and she 
moves a bit robotically as her legs and arms are 
held perfectly straight or in a 90-degree angle. 

Her wardrobe and performance show that she is 
still the same girl at the beginning of the film. She 
is guarded, physically concealing herself. Her 
movements prove that she has not spent much 
time with Johnny yet. Her uncomfortable 
appearance ties her to her old self. She is placed 
at the bottom of the stairs, and most of her 
dancing in this moment occurs on the bridge that 
extends from the stairs, rather than occur on the 
actual stairway. 

The next sequence in this montage 
shows a drastically different Baby. Baby’s outfit 
changes to a tight, lowcut leotard and hip 
hugging shorts. This is the most revealing outfit 
Baby has worn so far. The first shot in this scene 
change sees Baby turned away from the camera 
as she dances up the stairs. Face concealed, the 
camera is left to look at her hips, back, and butt 
as she sways up the steps. In this moment, Baby 
is placed in the middle of the stairway, fully 
immersed in the path, as well as lower-class 
culture. When Baby returns to the bridge in the 
next cut, she moves fluidly. She takes up space 
with big movements, her arms stretched out 
wide. She throws herself on the handrails, 
outstretching her body across the bridge. This is 
the moment that truly captures Baby’s transition. 
Not only is she having fun with her dancing, but 
she is confident in it. She does not mind 
displaying her skin or figure. She is caught up in 
the moment and the work she is doing. The two 
scenes in this montage are cut together 
seamlessly, and while they show her emotional 
and physical transition, they also show how easy 
it is for her to get stuck between the camp and 
staff spaces. She goes from self-contained to fully 
inhabiting her body in a mere cut. Baby’s 
transition happens quickly, but she is still caught 
between girlhood and womanhood as she is 
stuck in this liminal space. 
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The works of Mary Ann Doane and 
Barbra Klinger explain the importance of the 
specific, sexualized transformation that occurs in 
this sequence. Klinger writes about the 
connection between sexuality and the stairway, 
stating that when a woman climbs a staircase, her 
“curves seem curvier as [she] ascends with well-
modulated swing” (Klinger, 1994, pp. 60). This is 
true for Baby, and the addition of her dance 
movement draws out her curves more. This 
explains why Baby’s maturation might be 
depicted on the stairway. As she becomes more 
open to sexuality, she becomes a sexual object, 
something to be displayed and ogled at. In the 
same vein, Doane writes that the stairway 
becomes “a signifier which possess a certain 
semantic privilege in relation to the woman as 
object of the gaze, which articulates the 
connection between the familiar and unfamiliar” 
(Doane, 1987, pp. 135). She continues to write 
the women on stairways become sites of 
specularization, as their placement beckons the 
male gaze (Doane, 1987). All this is true for the 
montage described.  

The camera pays attention to Baby’s 
figure as she is the only person in the frame. Her 
figure is the only dynamic part of the image, the 
only source of movement. Her revealing outfit 
calls attention to her curves, and they stand out 
even more when placed against the repetitive 
lines of the stairway. This idea that the sexual 
staircase connects the familiar and unfamiliar is 
relevant to Baby’s transition. The sexualization of 
Baby is unfamiliar in the context of the movie up 
until this point. So far, she has been a soft 
spoken, concealed child. In this moment, the 
spatial narratives of staircase and the mise-en-
scene of the film reveal Baby’s inherent sexuality. 
The stairway is a liminal, placeless space. It is a 
pathway between two worlds, between two 
classes (Babineau, 2003). Unlike the indoor 

stairway, this outdoor stairway is utterly limitless, 
as it is not even confined by walls or a ceiling. It 
is through this specific space that Baby is able to 
experiment with her identity. She can play with 
desire, confidence, and frustration without any 
expectations. While her traversing of the stairway 
may appeal to a male gaze, this scene ultimately 
displays the strength Baby finds in her sexuality. 

The final scene that occurs on the 
stairway sees Baby and Dr. Houseman, 
descending the stairway. Dr. Houseman is in 
disbelief after realizing the money he gave Baby 
went towards Penny’s botched abortion. This 
scene on the stairway comes after Baby has 
performed her dance at the hotel, right as she 
begins to complete her transition into 
womanhood. Baby and Dr. Houseman are a few 
steps near the end of the stairway, close to the 
connecting bridge. Still immersed in this new 
world, their placement is higher up in the 
stairway than most of the other sequences 
mentioned. Their quick descent marks Baby’s 
steep fall from grace. Baby explains herself as 
they go down the stairs, but Dr. Houseman 
strictly responds as they exit the stairway, 
forbidding Baby from hanging out with the staff 
ever again. While Baby was responsive on the 
stairway, she is silent as they approach the side 
of the bridge that connects to the rest of the 
camp. As they come close to exiting the liminal 
setting of the stairway, Baby becomes the girl she 
is when she’s with her family. Her transformation 
seems to unravel for a moment as she 
approaches the resident’s side of the camp. The 
scene ends with a shot of Baby on the bridge, 
with the stairway behind her. Her father exits the 
shot and the bridge, but Baby stays put. While 
just out of reach of the stairway, she is still 
connected to it. She does not exit the space 
completely and is tethered to the spot. 
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In “Wither Shall I?” Eleanor Andrews 
explains that the descension of a stairway reflects 
“negativity in a character’s position or emotions, 
indicating a decline which may result in disaster” 
(Andrews, 140). While the stairway in this film has 
mainly been used as a place to aid Baby’s 
coming-of-age, this scene is more in line with 
traditional readings of the stairway. They 
descend the stairs, and his feelings towards Baby 
decline. While this narrative of descension may 
seem like the film disavows Baby’s maturation, 
Baby’s connection to the stairs reaffirms her 
strength and will. Baby has faced many 
challenges and new emotions during her times 
on the stairs. But she exits the setting with a firm 
hold on her destiny and a strong sense of self. 
The descension was a slap in the face, waking 
Baby up to the world around her. From this 
moment on she is self-assured, confident, sexual, 
and not embarrassed by any of that. She may 
have lost the respect of her father, but she has 
made up for it with her own self-worth, which she 
was only able to build through the stairway. 
Significantly, Baby is not shown on these stairs 
again, showing that her transformation is 
complete. 

Staircases in the home have a contained 
representation of something, whether that be a 
character’s status or emotion. As Babineau 
writes, “operating as passageways which link 
higher and lower levels, the known and the 
unknown, the public and the private, the rational 
and the irrational, success and failure, power and 
weakness, stairs are thus inextricably linked to 
characters during the trajectory they follow 
through the narrative” (Babineau, 2003, pp. 4). 
The outdoor stairway shares a similar reading, 
but it takes things one step further. The outdoor 
stairway in Dirty Dancing is completely limitless. 
Not bound by walls, ceiling, or a connected floor, 
this space is entirely liminal, barely even tangible. 

What Dirty Dancing shows is that the outdoor 
stairway cannot contain anything. Baby is shy, 
confident, and dejected on this stairway. As a 
passageway, as a link between two worlds, the 
outdoor stairway acts as a space separate from 
time and place. It is utterly transitional. It has a 
rough terrain, it can be ugly and unpolished, but 
it encourages a similar roughness in Baby. As 
depicted in the scenes discussed throughout this 
paper, Baby acts differently on the stairway. She 
wears makeup in front of her father, has fun in her 
skimpy clothing, and is brave enough to 
penetrate a forbidden space. Baby is as 
uninhibited as the stairway, allowing herself to 
grow in ways she didn’t know was possible. Her 
own wildness mirrors the wild, unattended nature 
of the outdoor stairway. Thus, the outdoor 
stairway becomes a link between worlds, the 
representation of a spirited coming-of age, and a 
space where characters can explore themselves 
without consequence. Ultimately, the outdoor 
stairway differs from other spatial narratives of 
the stairway as it does not simply reflect Baby’s 
emotional, social, and physical transition, but 
actively encourages and affects them. 

In conclusion, Dirty Dancing contrasts 
narratives of the stairway, such as the social 
up/down dichotomy, while utilizing spatial 
narratives of descent and objectification to show 
how coming-of-age is influenced by space. 
Reflected in the cinematography, clothing, and 
performance, the film shows how influential this 
liminal space is to Baby’s transformation. Acting 
as a site of embarrassment, curiosity, and 
confidence, Baby can fully express herself in a 
world and society that wishes to oppress her. As 
a result, the outdoor stairway takes on a new, 
separate meaning from traditional indoor 
stairways, as it becomes an active agent in Baby’s 
transformation. As the ultimate liminal and 
limitless passageway, the outdoor stairway 
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becomes a site of exploration, where people 
have the freedom to try new things without 
judgement. Therefore, it is significant that Baby 
experiences her maturation on the outdoor 
stairway as she can be as free and open as the 
staircase itself. 
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